Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

October 17, 2018


  The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
October 17, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in October on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the October 3, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt questioned costs associated with fuel purchases from Flying J. Mr. Repole stated the fuel was purchased from Flying J while the Town’s fuel pumps were being repaired.


Town Administrator’s Report

Proclamation P17-2018 Economic Development Week

Mr. George presented Proclamation P17-2018 Economic Development Week for approval. He stated Proclamation P17-2018 declares the week of October 21-27, 2018 Economic Development Week in the Town of Elkton. A copy of Proclamation P17-2018 was read and placed into the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Proclamation P17-2018 Economic Development Week was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Proclamation P18-2018 Municipal Government Works Month

Mr. George presented Proclamation P18-2018 Municipal Government Works Month. He stated Proclamation P18-2018 declares November 2018 Municipal Government Works Month in the Town of Elkton. A copy of Proclamation 18-2018 was read and placed into the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Proclamation P18-2018 Municipal Government Works Month was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Ordinance 12-2018 Amending the Code of the Town of Elkton Title 9 Chapter 9.08 
Offenses Against Public Peace or Decency – Presented for Introduction 

Mr. George presented Ordinance 12-2018 Amending the Code of the Town of Elkton Title 9 Chapter 9.08 Offenses Against Public Peace or Decency for introduction. He stated Ordinance 12-2018 provides that the discharge of firearms within town limits is prohibited, except under special circumstances; that it is the duty of parents or guardians to ensure that minors do not violate this chapter; and fortunetelling has been repealed. He stated that a violation of this chapter is a misdemeanor subject to a fine not to exceed $1,000 and/or imprisonment not to exceed 90 days. A copy of Ordinance 12-2018 was read and placed into the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Ordinance 12-2018 Amending the Code of the Town of Elkton Title 9 Chapter 9.08 Offenses Against Public Peace or Decency was accepted for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt questioned if Ordinance 12-2018 would be utilized to file additional charges against those who commit crimes with a firearm. Chief Donnelly answered in the affirmative.

Resolution R11-2018 Establishing a Recreation Advisory Committee

Mr. George presented Resolution R11-2018 Establishing a Recreation Advisory Committee. A copy of Resolution R11-2018 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


Commissioner Givens commended Mr. George on the structure of Resolution R11-2018. 


Mayor Alt stated the Board has received queries of interest regarding the Recreation Advisory Board and added that the information will be posted to the Town’s website.

ACTION:
Resolution R11-2018 Establishing a Recreation Advisory Committee was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt, referring to the Premier Auto Grand Prix race on October 13, 2018, stated the event was well attended. He stated a group from Premier was in attendance to discuss the event.

Mayor Alt stated he attended the Maryland Municipal League (MML) Fall Conference in Annapolis on October 10 – 12, 2018. He stated one of the workshops he attended helped him recognize the importance of a centralized Public Information Officer who can communicate with the media and general public. He asked the Board to consider funding a Public Information Officer in the Fiscal Year 2020 Budget.

Mayor Alt stated he received notice from the Maryland Department of General Services that the Town now has the opportunity to obtain the James Victor McCool Readiness Center (Armory). He stated he is receiving positive feedback regarding the Armory.

Noting that the Board is moving forward with the planned Community Center, Mayor Alt expressed his desire to utilize the Elkton Armory as a venue for trade shows, weddings, conferences, etc. 


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner, noting the Armory’s historic significance, expressed support for obtaining the facility. 

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens concurred with Commissioner Piner’s comments, stating that the Armory had been used for many community events and social activities over the years.

Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell agreed with Commissioners Givens and Piner, stating she feels the Armory can provide additional office space for a Town department.


Commissioner Broomell questioned the status of the Town’s acquisition of a blighted property located at 324 Hollingsworth Street. Mr. Downs stated the acquisition process regarding the property takes about 6 months. 

Commissioner Broomell, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding blighted properties, requested a list of those properties and a game plan to address the issues. She requested to have the discussion scheduled for the November 14, 2018 workshop.

Public Comment

Mr. Brandon and Ms. Nicole Hollenbaugh, owners of Premier Auto, requested to have the next Premier Auto Grand Prix held on October 5, 2019.  

Mr. Hollenbaugh stated this year’s race was well-attended and the event grows each year. He stated several changes and improvements are being considered, including amending start- and end-times of the race and safety training for participants.  


Mayor Alt noted that the downtown merchants support the race and expressed his appreciation that his concerns for the safety of spectators had been addressed. 

Commissioner Givens noted that one participant had a mishap with his vehicle. Mr. Hollenbaugh stated he will initiate a process in which members of Premier crew will notify participants who are traveling too fast with flags and whistles. 


Commissioner Broomell questioned if the Howard Street speed humps created any issues for participants. Mr. Hollenbaugh stated he received permission from the Elkton Little League to place asphalt on their property in order to participants to go around the speed humps during future events. He added that poles will be placed so motorists cannot go around the speed humps.


Commissioner Jablonski stated many spectators came from out of state specifically for the race. Mr. Hollenbaugh concurred with Commissioner Jablonski, noting that he is aware of families coming from Virginia and Massachusetts to see the race.

Mayor Alt reminded Mr. Hollenbaugh that all downtown events are coordinated through the Elkton Alliance. 


Mr. Ed Giblin, referring to the Parks & Recreation Advisory Board, questioned if the entity will review requests for recreation programs. Mayor Alt answered in the affirmative. 

Mr. Giblin, referring to his previous request for an evaluation of the large tree in the Elkton Cemetery, stated he completed an application to the State of Maryland Big Tree Program. Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to review Mr. Giblin’s application. 
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:39 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist
A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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